British Airways Athletics Club

Minutes of 2015 Annual General Meeting 
Concorde Centre (Heston Venue)
1st July 2015
Present:
	Alan Anderson
	Paul Brandon
	Brian Forrester

	Denis Foxley
	Neil Frediani
	Alan Friar

	Eddie Giles
	Steve Hillier
	Roderick Hoffman

	Chris Kelly
	Patrick O’Shea
	Richard Ruffell

	Barry Walters
	Harry Wild
	John Williams


Apologies:

	Simon Ashford
	Tony Barnwell
	Nick Edge

	Clara Halket
	Alastair Heslop
	Daniela Mayerova

	Steve Newell 
	Joe Nolan
	Gary Rushmer

	Janet Smith
	Graham Taylor
	Steve Taylor


1.0
Minutes of 2014 Annual General Meeting
The minutes of the 2014 Annual General Meeting were read and agreed.
2.0 President’s Address:  John Williams

John highlighted the “feel good” factor within the club.  We have had times when we have had major concerns about fast declining membership, but the current membership number is stable, and people are enjoying getting involved with the many club activities.  While we don’t have the 200+ membership of twenty years ago, ninety plus people are participating in socials, CIEs, ROMs and many of the other events we get up to.  We attract marshals, not least the 140+ who help out at the London Marathon each year.

This evening’s Parkway Mile showed continuing club spirit.  Despite record temperatures, runners took part, officials officiated and the tradition was continued.  The stability of the club is notable, and the rise of parkrun has brought new members and added an extra weekly club event to the calendar.

The attendance at this AGM confirms the consistency within the club.  Lots of work continues behind the scenes.  Well done to Brian and the committee for keeping the diary packed and enjoyable.  As with our monarch, many of us have never known a different chairman, and Brian provides a stability which ensures that the essence of the club continues.

3.0 Chairman’s Report:  Brian Forrester

We were involved in some outstanding events during the past year.  The highlights were:
· The Ladies 5K in Waterside Park, which was a great success despite the wet and windy weather.  Thanks to the organisers, especially Steve Newell and team, for their hard work.

· The Concorde five mile race, which is going from strength to strength.  Numbers of competitors are up, and we continue to attract (just) enough marshals. Well done to Roderick and his team.
· The parkruns still lead the way, and bring many club runners together, (although they aren’t my cup of tea!).
Events to look out for include the club barbecue in August – I hope you can attend.  I’m always pleased to celebrate club birthdays, with cards and where appropriate cakes.  

Take care and have fun (and enjoy the choc bars!).

4.0 Treasurer’s Report:  Chris Kelly

We are financially healthy.  Although we are no longer able to use Direct Debits to receive subscriptions, a Standing Order alternative will be available from 2016/17.  See attached report for full details.
Some questions were raised about the financial relationship between BA, BA Clubs, BAAC and Imperial College.  While it is not entirely clear and will evolve, Roderick Hoffman clarified the following points:

· BA is no longer funding the Concorde Centre grounds – this is being paid for by Imperial College.  Imperial College sports participants are making good use of the facility on Wednesdays and Saturdays.

· BA fund the BA Clubs back office.

· Revenue from non-member visitors and food is received by Imperial College.

· QPR continue to provide a good income for the site.
5.0 Membership Secretary’s Report:  Alan Friar

Membership had been declining, but the addition of fourteen new associate members in 2014 and seven more so far this year has brought the total back up to 98.  It is good to see that only two full members have chosen to change to associate status.  

The average membership age is growing, and we again have one over-80 competitive member.

Approximately two-third of our members fall into the competitive category, as registered by England Athletics.  Three quarters of our members are men.

Details are to be found at the end of these minutes.
6.0 Communications Secretary’s Report: Roderick Hoffman 

Thanks for your continuing contribution to the weekly digest.  Lots of information is being received. - keep it coming.  Thanks especially for the detailed reports from Tom, Eddie and Richard.  Photos are particularly welcome.

7.0 Ladies Captain’s Report:  Clara Halket
Sorry I’m not able to be present again this year. I’ll be spending the night in sunny Aberdeen at BA’s expense! 

The last year has been a mixed of ‘fortunes’ for the ladies community. For various legitimate reasons, our participation in various events had been sporadic, and turn-out at the Cross Country league wasn’t as good as previous years, myself included. Thanks to Helen Smith, she is always there to back me up. 

The good news is, I received confirmation just yesterday that 2 Worldwide cabin crew, Caroline Wilson and her friend Claire, have now joined our running club. These are fit ladies regularly participating in triathlon events and they are looking forward to coming along to one of our runs soon despite not living around the Heathrow area. Another 2 crew members may also be joining us shortly. 

On the personal front, I am enjoying my job and having mini holidays almost every week. The downside is, I had not been able to attend Committee meetings due to my flying schedule and had to miss some of the XC matches and club events. 

Surrey League Ladies Cross Country – Division 2 

As mentioned earlier, due to various reasons participation was not as good as previous year. However, our regulars were still turning up, and I’m hoping new faces will be joining us the next season. 

We barely made a team at each of the matches, and that showed in the results. Our final standing was 30th out of 35 teams, compared to the previous season’s 16th out of 49 teams. So come on Ladies. Put the dates for the next season in your diaries now. 

Dates and Venue for the 2015/2016 Season 

Match 1 – 10 Oct 15 – Nork Park, Banstead (hosted by Tadworth AC, assisted by Collingwood AC) 

Match 2 - 07 Nov 15– Walton (Walton AC) 

Match 3 – 16 Jan 16 – Priory Park, Reigate (Priory Park AC) 

Match 4 – 13 Feb 16 – Richmond Park (Ranelagh H) 

All matches start at 12 noon. 

Speedbird 5K – Wednesday, 6 May 2015 

This year, Steve Newell stepped forward to take the reins of Race Director for this event and together with Alastair Heslop, we got everything well under control by race day. Thank you to all the marshals who turned up on the day, without whom the race would not have run as smoothly as it did. 

Maybe because of the weather forecast, we attracted 20 participants this year, down from last year’s 31. There were some new faces in the line-up who found us through Googling! 

Sally Stubbs was usurped by Amanda Ruks for the 1st place by under 30 secs, and our own Julie Barclay coming in 3rd, just 9 secs behind Sally. As Sally had been the winner the last few years, it was decided that she should keep the ‘old’ trophy since due to a lack of inscription space, a new one was acquired. 

Our BA team made up of Julie, Daniela and Clare won the 3rd placing in the Open Team category. 
BUPA 10000m – 25 May 2015 (Bank Holiday Monday) 

With strong support from Neil Frediani, John Coffey and all the other volunteer marshals, we spent an enjoyable morning in London guiding runners and spectators at our usual marshal points at the Wave Start, Birdcage and Horseguards. 

There was a course change this year but that didn’t impact on our responsibilities. Everything went well until we left one of our volunteers, Jim, behind at Green Park station because the coach driver was being chased away by the wardens patrolling our pick up point at the bus stop. I was told by the driver that he could actually wait at Marlborough Road where he dropped us off and easier for us to get to, so till next year! 

The Organisers was very pleased with the new course and informed that all the crossing points seemed to work better with the new course. They expressed their thanks to our efficient volunteers for a job well done! Our feedback has been sent to the Organisers to feed into their debrief. 

Finally, thank you everyone, for your continued support of the Ladies Captain role 

8.0 Men’s Captain’s Report: - Gary Rushmer
Hi everyone, sorry I can not be there tonight but once again I'd like to thank the committee for their support through the year and to the members who have supported me through the year as well.
The cross country was supported well again this year with a full team at every race apart from our last meeting at Lloyd Park, where we were  already relegated from a very tough div 3.  Sometimes we had as many as 14 which was excellent.  I would also like thank Graham & Mark Taylor for running at every cross country fixture.  Mark also came 3rd in the individual V50.

X/C Fixtures for 2015-2016 are

10th Oct: Nork park at 3pm

7th Nov: Epsom Downs at 3pm

16th Jan: Oxshott woods at 2.30pm

13th Feb: Lloyd park at 2pm

We held the BA X/C champs in March at Cranford park with 18 starters 10 men & 3 ladies from BA and 5 runners from Milocarians.

After a good season in the X/C league Mark Taylor was first BA man home closely followed by brother John.  In the ladies race we had a new name to put on the trophy with Julie Barclay coming home 1st, followed by Monica Alonso.  Thank you again for all the marshals who helped on the day.

This year the ASCA X/C was held in Iceland, where we had a small team of two airline runners & two non-airline runners.  In the ladies race Daniela was part of the joint SAS/BA which finished 3rd overall.  Lindsey & Kerry our two non-airline runners finished in 1st and 2nd places.  In the men`s race, Steve Hillier finished in 23rd place.  Well done to all.

Also again we returned in October to race in the Milocarians x/c at Sandhurst where British Airways had 12 runners, 8 men & 4 ladies with BA coming 6th on the day.  Not for the first time this year Mark Taylor lead the team home. For the ladies it was Lissa Pritchard leading us home.  As before the food was great. (Some again next year and maybe some more runners)

The London Marathon again had mixed fortunes for our runners this year, with Chris Kelly being first British Airways man home in a time of 3:14:04 (A bit slower without the dog).  I must all so say a very well done to Colin Haylock for doing a negative split with the second half 4 minutes 40 seconds faster than the first.  The marshalling turnout was once again excellent.

We also took part in the Green Belt Relay this year but sadly we didn't win it this year coming second to the very strong team from Loughborough University.  Once again we had a stage Winner in Dave Dixon.

Then most recently Richard Ruffell got his marathon relay team ready to see if we could out do the Green Belt team and finish one better, but sadly we finished second as well.  I might say to a very much younger team then ours.

Again I'd like to thank everyone for their support during the past year and look forward to the coming year.

9.0 Track & Field Captain’s Report:  Eddie Giles
I would like to thank everyone who has helped and supported me at the end of my 7th year as Track & Field Captain.

Monday training at Uxbridge track.

We continue throughout the year at Uxbridge track on a Monday evening and average around 5 club members turn up on a regular basis. To get us sprinting we run a 5k relay ,consisting of a team of 3 runners , passing the baton 200m at a time around the track , to complete the distance. The record time so far with Gary, Steve Hillier & Eddie is 17.49. If only we could do that in the parkruns!
Vets league.

4 events in the Mid London Vets Division:  2 at Battersea, 1 at Uxbridge, 1 at Perivale.  Janet Smith came back to join us for the Ladies BA team , swept the board with age related records in the Discus, Shot Putt , Javelin & Hammer at least twice in the season.  Also Julie Barclay came 1st at the Uxbridge event with a very good 800m time of 2.43.7.   Steve Hillier joined the MV60 club and straight away coasted to a new Hammer record of 31.38 at Perivale.  Gary Rushmer was always there competing in the track runs and jump events.  Alan Anderson competed at Perivale, capturing the MV75 records in the 3000m, Long Jump & Javelin.  Tony Barnwell also competing, as well as Eddie who managed the MV65 Shot Putt record although in 4 years time I am sure Steve will surpass that.

Grand Prix.

The Grand Prix season saw all 6 evenings on Mondays with at least 4 competing over that time. Gary won the 1000m & 1500m, Danny won the Triple jump with a jump of 9.33m, also winning the Long Jump and the 200m. Eddie won the 400m & Shot Putt , Neil winning the 800m and Steve winning the Hammer, Discus, Javelin & 100m.  Good to see a lot of different winners on the Grand Prix evenings at Uxbridge.

Rosenheim League.

The Men’s team were out in force at the Rosenheim league events, 6 in all.  Gary Rushmer, Steve Hillier, Steve Newell, Tony Barnwell, Roy Lilley, Chris Kelly, John Coffey,  Eddie Giles and Alan Anderson (who can stop him!)  Age related 100m record twice, 1500m & Javelin records were all bagged by Alan.  Janet also competed at Eton in the Hammer & Shot Putt.

BA Championships & Family Fun day.

The BA Championships & Family fun day at Eton at the end of September saw a glorious day, blue sky, plenty of sunshine.  Nick Edge was on form to capture the MV65 High Jump record & Harry Wild swept the record board with MV80 records in the Javelin, Discus, Shot Putt & Hammer throw, as well as being Starter, Marksman & Timekeeper.  Neil won the Superstars award winning 5 out of the 6 events.  Roderick Hoffman ran nearly all of the track events, chalking up 5300m that afternoon.  

The winner of the Track & Field trophy for the 2014 season was Gary Rushmer Snr.

2015 this season so far,

3 Grand Prix so far, Gary Snr has won 4 events to Steve Hillier’s 2 events.  Gary Rushmer Jr has competed this season and actually beat his dad in the Long Jump –family rivalry.

3 Vets events so far:  2 at Battersea, 1 at Uxbridge.  Janet again out on her own in the Hammer, Discus, & Shot Putt.  Gary, Steve Hillier & Eddie were at them all, also with Neil at Uxbridge, and nice to see Scott Davison & Julie Barclay at Battersea for the 3rd event.

3 Rosenheim’s so far with Danny, triple jumping to 9.89m and incredibly sprinting in the 1st legs of the 4 x 200m relay , got the team in the lead at the 1st change over , but it’s trying to hold on to the lead after that!!

Dates for your diary:-

Grand Prix all at Uxbridge track.

Monday 6th July – 400m & Javelin

Monday 10th August – 200m & Discus

Monday 17th August – 100m & Hammer

Vets League.

Monday 13th July – Perivale

Rosenheim League.

Wednesday 8th July –St Marys Twickenham

Wednesday 20th July- Ewell Court

BA Championships & Family fun day at Eton

Sunday – 6th September.

 

 

10.0 Election of new committee 

The following members were elected to the committee unopposed:

Chairman



Brian Forrester

Deputy Chairman


Paul Brandon
Honorary Secretary


Steve Hillier
Honorary Treasurer


Chris Kelly 

Ladies Captain



Clara Halket
Men’s Captain



Gary Rushmer
Membership Secretary


Alan Friar
Communications Secretary

Roderick Hoffman
Statistics Secretary


Nick Edge
Events Secretary


Neil Frediani
Track & Field Captain


Eddie Giles
Committee Member (without portfolio) Steve Taylor
Steve Taylor was welcomed to the new committee, replacing the long-serving and soon to be missed Alastair Heslop.

11.0 Awards  
Winter Five Mile Handicap
Paul Brandon presented the award for our most consistent five mile runner of the winter to Richard Ruffell, who retained the trophy for a second season.  Only Harry Wild competed in all six events, power walking to third place with 90 points from his best five performances.  Steve Taylor’s 97 pts from five runs was only eclipsed by Richard’s 101 pts from five.
Parkway Mile

Chris Kelly won this year’s event in stifling heat in 6:10.
12.0 Associate Membership:  Roderick Hoffman
The Gunnersbury parkrun, and many other events, show that many people want to run, but many are not yet members of running clubs.  BAAC’s membership has changed in the past year:  we have lost a number of full members, but gained associate members in their place.  We have a number of avenues open to us to attract more associate (and potentially full) members, including Yammer and our own events.
Full membership of BAAC, including BA Clubs membership, costs around £100 p.a., whereas full membership of Ealing Eagles costs £25.
BA Clubs want to keep BAAC an active part of their portfolio, and are aware that we are not gaining full benefits of the costs going into the running of the Heston site.

13.0 Open Forum

Further discussion centred on the future of the club structure at the Heston site.  It was highlighted that:

· At some stage, QPR will move out.

· The final relationship between BA Clubs and Imperial College is still unclear.

· BAAC’s ideal result would be a common membership fee for all members.

AGM 2015 minutes.doc 
Steve Hillier

Athletics Section - Annual General Meeting - Treasurer’s Report for 2014/15

	 
	Year to 31 March 2015
	Year to 31 March 2014

	 
	Income
	Spending
	Total
	Income
	Spending
	Total

	Income
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Subscriptions (97 Members)
	-£805
	
	-£805
	-£702
	
	-£702

	England Athletics Affiliation (51)
	-£510
	£555
	£45
	-£530
	£570
	£40

	London Marathon Marshalling
	-£1,650
	£19
	-£1,631
	-£1,650
	
	-£1,650

	Coach Hire
	-£370
	£370
	 
	-£370
	£370
	 

	Equipment & Sales
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Sale of Kit / Write-down
	-£75
	£736
	£661
	-£250
	£340
	£90

	WARR T-Shirts / Tax
	 
	£72
	£72
	-£761
	£776
	£15

	Equipment / Clock Rentals / Gym
	-£200
	£36
	-£164
	-£295
	£248
	-£47

	Events
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Concorde 5M (2014)
	-£950
	£918
	-£32
	-£892
	£1,439
	£547

	Ladies 5K (2014)
	-£14
	£215
	£201
	-£98
	£15
	-£83

	GBR (2014)
	-£405
	£328
	-£77
	 
	£775
	£775

	XC
	 
	£113
	£113
	 
	£85
	£85

	Marathon Relay (i/o RNR)
	 
	£100
	£100
	 
	
	 

	ASCA
	 
	£120
	£120
	-£1,635
	£1,483
	-£151

	CIEs
	 
	
	 
	 
	
	 

	Track & Field
	 
	£722
	£722
	 
	£80
	£80

	RTP, Watersplash, RTB, Quiz
	-£187
	£363
	£176
	-£121
	
	-£121

	Spending
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Coach Training
	 
	£125
	£125
	 
	
	 

	Affiliation Fees (ex Eng Aths)
	 
	£45
	£45
	 
	£45
	£45

	Trophies & Prizes
	 
	£80
	£80
	 
	
	 

	Cards, Flowers & Stationery
	 
	£58
	£58
	 
	£250
	£250

	BBQ & Birthday Cakes
	 
	£99
	£99
	 
	£33
	£33

	Internal Catering
	 
	£826
	£826
	 
	£756
	£756

	Grand Total
	-£5,166
	£5,902
	£735
	-£7,303
	£7,265
	-£38

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Float
	£50
	
	
	£50
	
	

	Stock Balance at year-end
	£539
	   (tbc)
	
	£539
	
	

	Accumulated Fund at start of year
	-£5,701
	
	 
	-£5,663
	
	 

	Surplus for the year
	£735
	
	
	-£38
	
	

	Accumulated Fund at year-end
	-£4,966
	
	
	-£5,701
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Basic Facilities from BA Clubs
	£1,056
	
	
	£78
	
	


Accumulated Fund


Overall we spent £735 in the year ending 31st March 2015 reducing the accumulated fund to £4966. However, we received the full BAC Facilities grant to cover that expenditure. We also, as usual, received contributions from the London Marathon as thanks for our Marshalling efforts and expertise.

Income


£805 was received from our 97 members – up from 2014, though Affiliations remained steady at 51, with 37 paying by Direct Debit. BA Clubs will not provide the DD facility in future so we will offer a Standing Order option, to mitigate the chasing of cheques, electronic and cash payments that otherwise occupies the first half of each year. £1,650 came from the London Marathon, City Race, Bupa 10K, and Prudential Ride London.

Equipment and Sales
We purchased more BA T-Shirts, and Mens and Ladies Vests, as they proved popular. Roderick and Daniela organised the WARR T-Shirts, again. We received £200 from hiring out our clock, and bought some new batteries. 

Events


The 2014 Concorde 5M and Ladies 5K ran at a smaller deficit of £169, with increased numbers from 2013, some savings on undated brasses, and the usual delay in making donations. We have started to address what we can do to “market” these key events, but it would be good to do more.

The 2014 Green Belt Relay went ahead, with the entry fee and accommodation paid in FY2013 (£550), which was returned, apart from the £200 subsidy, and we paid the entry fee for 2015 in advance. 

We missed the Round Norfolk Relay, but ran the inaugural Maidenhead Marathon Relay instead.

We affiliated to both Mens and Ladies Cross-Country Leagues, and concluded the successful 2013 ASCA XC by paying the SJA Medical Cover (£120).

We continue to affiliate to the Rosenheim and Southern Counties Veterans AC League, for T&F competition, and BA Clubs provide us with a Basic Facilities Grant which covers Track Hire and Subsidies.

The RTB and RTP races, Quiz and Awards Raffles, and Berkhamsted lunch, raised £187 which will be sent to White Lodge in 2015, and we caught up the £363 from previous years, meaning we have raised £3,357 since 2008.

Spending


We supported one Club member with £125 towards a coaching course.

Our usual Affiliation fees were paid to Middlesex and Surrey Athletic Associations. 

Cards, Postage, Birthdays, and Catering after Events were overall similar to last year.

Basic Facilities
In the new “devolved” banking world, BA Clubs gave us a Grant of £1,056 to hire Track facilities for our Club T&F Championships, and to subsidise Track Visits, and for the Rosenheim League, which we did not host this year, so we spent most, but not all, of it.

Chris Kelly


Athletics Section Treasurer


1st July 2015
	Membership 2014
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Membership
	Total
	
	

	Life
	6
	
	

	Full
	72
	
	

	Associates New in 2013
	1
	
	

	Associates New in 2014
	14
	
	

	Downgrade to Associate in 2014
	2
	
	

	Outside London
	3
	
	

	 
	98
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Left in 2014
	2
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Age Distribution
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	 
	Sex
	 
	 

	Age Range
	F
	M
	Total

	19-29
	1
	4
	5

	30-39
	4
	2
	6

	40-49
	6
	10
	16

	50-59
	7
	28
	35

	60-69
	2
	14
	16

	70-79
	3
	9
	12

	80-90
	 
	8
	8

	Grand Total
	23
	75
	98

	
	
	
	

	Competitive
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Count of Surname
	Sex
	 
	 

	 
	F
	M
	Total

	England Athletics
	13
	43
	56

	Non Competitive
	8
	25
	33

	Other Club
	2
	7
	9

	Grand Total
	23
	75
	98

	
	
	
	


Alan Friar


Athletics Section Membership Secretary


1st July 2015

